Planning Commission Meeting Minutes August 12, 2003

Page- 5 -



     MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

 EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain City Offices

1680 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

August 12, 2003


Co - Chair Chris Kemp called the meeting to order at. 6:00 p.m.



Roll Call:  

Commissioners present: Chris Kemp, Dallas Bullock, and Richard Steinkopf.  Diane Jacob was also in attendance as the City Council Liaison. 


Others Present:


Brad Morgan, resident; Monte Kingston, Ames Construction; Steve Peterson, Hidden Valley LLC; 


Ken Berg, Sowby & Berg; Harlow Clark, New Utah.



City Staff:  


City Planner:

Shawn Warnke


City Engineer:

Korey Walker


Planning Assistant:
Angela Cox

1.
Pledge of Allegiance: 

Chris Kemp led the Commission and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Identification of Voting Commissioners:

Chris Kemp, Dallas Bullock, and Richard Steinkopf.


3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest:

None.

4. Report from City Council Member:


Diane Jacob reported that on August 5, 2003 the City Council that The Woods was denied based 
upon 
the fact that there were too many conditions listed and they wanted the Planning Commission to get 
more feed back from the residents in Overland Trails.  Jacob’s Well was approved.
5.
Agenda Items
A. The Anthem at The Ranches, Acquisition of City Owned Property - Action Item 


Items A and B were discussed concurrently.
Shawn Warnke explained that the Anthem at The Ranches is located on the westside of The Ranches Parkway directly north of Friday’s Station.  The open space is on the eastern border of the subdivision along The Ranches Parkway.  Ordinance Number O 11-2003 requires that the Planning Commission review and recommend a classification of “insignificant” or “significant” for publicly owned property that is being proposed for disposal.  The Planning Commission should review the criteria and make a recommendation based upon findings of facts and the Planning Commission should state the reasons of the classification.  
The Anthem Subdivision parcel width is approximately 450’ at its narrowest point.  Though The Ranches Master Development Plan vested this parcel with town home density, the owner proposed a single-family subdivision.  Due to the parcels narrow width the applicant is trying to acquire additional property in an effort to increase the lot size. 

The Planning Commission felt that this property was insignificant and would be a positive addition to The Anthem at The Ranches.

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend to the City 

Council that a 6’ strip of The Ranches Parkway Pony Express Parkway Road 

Dedication Plat is classified as “insignificant” as required be Ordinance Number 

O 11-2003 for the purpose of disposing of property owned by the City based 

upon the following findings of facts:

1. The strip is isolated parcel because of the original right of way width of The 
Ranches Parkway and was not received originally as view-shed, required 
buffer or required open space.

2. The City has no plans for improving the parcel.

3. The parcel is not defined as having cultural or ecological significance.

4. The disposal of the land will not cause a violation of the standards in the 
Development Code by surrounding or adjacent lands.


Dallas Bullock seconded the motion.  Ayes: 3, Nay: 0.  Motion passed.
MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend the 


disposal of a 6’ strip of City owned property deed to the City as apart of The 

Ranches Parkway Pony Express Parkway Road Dedication Plat subject to the 

following conditions:

1. That the land is subject to the SID as developable property and that these assessments are paid. 

2. That the City Council and Applicant agree to purchase, or otherwise negotiate an acceptable agreement for the compensation of disposal of the City owned property.

Dallas Bullock seconded the motion.  Ayes: 3, Nay: 0.  Motion passed. 


B.
The Anthem at The Ranches, Revised Final Plat Phase 1- Action Item

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend to the City 

Council the approval of the Revised Final Plat for the Anthem at The Ranches 

subject to the following conditions:

1. That the City Council approves the disposal of the City owned property. 





Dallas Bullock seconded the motion.  Ayes: 3, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.


C.
Kirk Flora’s Taekwondo Institute, Home Business Request to Increase the 



Number of Students and Business Hours- Action Item
Shawn Warnke explained Kirk Flora’s Taekwondo Institute is located in the Chimney Rock Subdivision at 7442 Castle Rock Road. Section 27.1 of the Development Code states that home businesses are permitted in single-family dwellings, only if the proposed use does not adversely impact surrounding residents or affect the residential characteristics of the neighborhood.  

Section 27.2.11 states that the home business shall not generate traffic or increase the demand for utilities that exceeds those normally associated with residential uses.  The Applicant has stated that the increase number of students will not generate additional vehicle traffic as the students walk or ride bicycles to the business.  If it is determined that the increase number of students constitutes a nuisance then the Planning Commission can revisit the approval.  
Section 27.2.7 states that home businesses that receive customers, clients, or students shall operate only between 7:00 A.M. and 7:00 P.M., unless the operator of such a business provides evidence that all other residents living within 300 feet have no objection to modified hours.  Approval for such hours may be rescinded by administrative action of the Mayor or Administrator if nearby property owners come to consider operation at such hours to constitute a nuisance.  
The Planning Commission was concerned as to whether the home was equipped to safely facilitate the increased number of students.  They requested to have a more detailed plan of the home is submitted and the Fire Chief and Building Inspector inspects the home or reviews plans to ensure the increased number of students do not create any safety concerns.  

They also had concerns with the hours of operation.  Kirk Flora represented that his students typically walk to ride bikes to his classes.  The Planning Commission was concerned with students walking on icy winter roads in the dark, or driving during the winter months.
The Planning Commission requested that written documentation is submitted that all residents within 300’ are aware and agree with the hours of operation, as that is a requirement in the Development Code.  Also, that those residents are noticed and a public hearing is held on the next Planning Commission meeting August 26, 2003.

Overall the Planning Commission felt they needed more information and asked to have the applicant, representative, or authorized agent to be available to answer questions at the next meeting.

MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved to table Kirk Flora’s Taekwondo Institute, Home 


Business request to increase the number of students and business hours until 

August 26, 2003 and have the following concerns addressed:

1. That the applicant, representative, or authorized agent in attendance to address concerns.

2. That more detailed drawings of the home are provided.
3. That the Fire Chief and the Building Inspector address all fire and safety concerns.
4. That any potential traffic concerns are addressed.
5. That written documentation is provided that all residents within 300’ are aware and agree with the hours of operation.
6. That all neighbors within 300’ are notified and a Public Hearing is held at the Planning Commission meeting August 26, 2003.


Dallas Bulllock seconded the motion.  Ayes: 3, Nays:0.  Motion passed.
D.
Spring Valley (R1 N32), Concept Plan- Discussion Item  



This item was removed from the agenda at the applicant’s request.

E.
Hidden Canyon (R2 N4), Concept Plan- Discussion Item  

Shawn Warnke explained that Hidden Canyon is located off the Pony Express Parkway and is 
south of Rockwell Village and Ruby Valley. The Ranches Master Development Plan had 
entitled the R2 N4 parcel to 134 dwelling units.  The Concept Plan proposes 182 dwelling units 
over the 16.4 acres.  The Ranches will need to sponsor a Master Development Plan 
Amendment that would transfer an additional dwelling unit to the R2 N4.  The Applicant owns 
additional property in which the dwelling 
units will be transferred from.  The Planning 
Commission and City Council review all Master Development Plan Amendments.

Mr. Warnke explained the DRC’s comments including parking and storm drainage.


Korey Walker discussed potential problems with the parking and traffic patterns; he stated that 
a traffic study would identify problems.  He also stated that the project would need 
neighborhood parks and would need to include buffering along Pony Express Parkway and 
along residential homes.

Steve Peterson, Hidden Valley LLC explained that this would be the first phase in the Master Development and the density would be transferred from the Eagle Mountain Ranch parcel which they plan to develop into the future.

Dallas Bullock questioned the applicant as to whether they would be bringing the Master Plan at Preliminary Plat.

Mr. Peterson explained that the Master Plan would consist of a small portion of commercial, condos, town homes and single family residential and that the Master Plan would be completed sometime after the completion of the Hidden Canyon project.

Richard Steinkopf stated his concerns with this project being presented as a portion of a larger Master Plan.  He also has concerns with there being too many condominiums in The Ranches.  He feels that the parking needs to be covered and not along the roads and he is not in favor of the increased density.  Mr. Steinkopf stated his concerns with the traffic connecting in a residential area and all the three story condos looking redundant through The Ranches.  He felt that brick exterior and covered parking would be beneficial.  He was concerned with the 25% slope abutting the condos.  He questioned how the applicant was planning to build the pavilion with out damaging the hill side.

Mr. Bullock stated that he was concerned with the project as it extends in the Master Plan becoming a condominium project.

Chris Kemp stated that he feels that this a beautiful area and he is concerned with the density and too many condominiums within the City.


6.
General Discussion/Questions:

Shawn Warnke asked the Planning Commission how the staff reports could be changed to better inform the Planning Commission or of any additional items they would want to have included.  Discussion ensued.
Mr. Warnke told the Planning Commission of an upcoming Citizen Planner seminar and told them if they would like to attend they would need to fill out the form enclosed in the packets and get it to the Planning Department.
7.
Adjournment:
MOTION:
Richard Steinkopf moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:12 p.m.  

 Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________
                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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